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American Legion Post 1836 on receiving their 
charter from the American Legion Department 
of Virginia. This new Post, located in the heart 
of Lovettsville, Virginia, will play a vital role in 
supporting the Lovettsville community of vet-
erans, active military and their families by of-
fering support and camaraderie as well as 
honoring the many sacrifices of service mem-
bers at local community events such as this 
past Memorial Day and Fourth of July. This 
kind of community service is extremely inspir-
ing to see in Virginia’s 10th District as this 
American Legion Post will improve the quality 
of life for Virginians and bring awareness of 
the incredible sacrifices made every day by 
our service members. 

I would like to give special recognition to 
Post Commander, Nathaniel Fontaine, as well 
as American Legion Officers: Lizzy Fontaine, 
Harold Baker, David Steadman, Scott Barton 
and Nick Hayward. These officers are an in-
spiration to men and women everywhere, and 
their efforts to the American Legion Post are 
truly honorable. 

With the chartering of this Post, our 
Lovettsville community takes another step for-
ward in the care and service to our Veterans 
and service members. I look forward to the 
positive impact this American Legion Post will 
have upon all individuals in Virginia’s 10th 
Congressional District. 

Mr. Speaker, I take great pride in cele-
brating with you and our colleagues the estab-
lishment of American Legion Post 1836. I ask 
that you join me in congratulating the entire 
leadership and I wish them all the best in their 
future endeavors. 

f 

PROMOTING FLOOD RISK 
MITIGATION ACT 

SPEECH OF 

HON. EARL BLUMENAUER 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Monday, July 16, 2018 

Mr. BLUMENAUER. Mr. Speaker, the Na-
tional Flood Insurance Program shortchanges 
taxpayers and those who pay flood insurance 
premiums, while placing communities and 
families at risk. For more than 20 years, I 
have worked to reform the program, and I am 
pleased that a small piece of our broader re-
form effort—the Promoting Flood Risk Mitiga-
tion Act—has passed the House of Represent-
atives. 

The flood insurance program is currently 
more than $20 billion in debt. This figure 
keeps rising as we see more devastating hur-
ricanes and extreme weather events across 
our country. Part of the runaway cost of the 
program is due to the insuring of properties 
that have flooded repeatedly. In fact, a quarter 
of all claims paid by the flood insurance pro-
gram are for repeatedly flooded properties, 
even though they make up less than two per-
cent of properties covered by the program. For 
the safety of our communities and fiscal secu-
rity of the country, Congress must do more to 
help those trapped in flood-prone areas move 
to safer land. 

The Promoting Flood Risk Mitigation Act 
tasks the Government Accountability Office 
(GAO) with studying the efficacy of the Na-
tional Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) buyout 
programs for properties at high risk of flooding 
and those that are repeatedly flooded. 

While this bill is just a small step, if we in-
vest in our communities before disasters 
occur, we will save money, save property, and 
most importantly, save lives. My hope is that 
Congress can actually implement the rec-
ommendations of this study in an upcoming 
reauthorization, saving taxpayer dollars and 
providing help to those stuck in repeatedly 
flooded properties. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. EMANUEL CLEAVER 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 17, 2018 

Mr. CLEAVER. Mr. Speaker, I regrettably 
missed votes on Monday, July 16, 2018. I had 
intended to vote ‘‘yes’’ on Roll Call vote 330, 
and ‘‘yes’’ on vote 329. 

f 

RECOGNIZING NICKI VAUGHAN’S 
LEADERSHIP IN JUVENILE LAW 

HON. DOUG COLLINS 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 17, 2018 

Mr. COLLINS of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today in recognition of Hall County Chief 
Assistant Public Defender Nicki Vaughan for 
her work in the field of juvenile law. Recently, 
the State Bar of Georgia honored the Georgia 
Bar’s Child Protection and Advocacy Sec-
tion—chaired by Ms. Vaughan—with the 
2017–2018 Section Award of Achievement. 

Under Ms. Vaughan’s leadership, the Child 
Protection and Advocacy Section stood out 
among the state bar’s 48 other Sections for its 
dedication and service to local families. 

As chair of the Child Protection and Advo-
cacy Section, Nicki volunteers her time to 
mentoring young people. Moreover, she edu-
cates other legal professionals on current legal 
issues affecting children and government poli-
cies designed to assist children and families. 

As a fellow attorney, I am proud to honor 
Nicki Vaughan for her exceptional leadership 
and congratulate her section on earning this 
achievement award. 

f 

IN HONOR OF MAYOR ROBERT J. 
‘‘BOB’’ ZOLDOS II 

HON. BARBARA COMSTOCK 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 17, 2018 

Mrs. COMSTOCK. Mr. Speaker, I rise to 
recognize and thank an extraordinary leader 
from the 10th Congressional District, Mayor 
Robert J. ‘‘Bob’’ Zoldos II of Lovettsville, as he 
completes 20 years of service to the town, first 
as a member of the Town Council and then as 
Mayor for three consecutive terms from 2012 
to 2018. Incredibly, during the same time 
frame, Mayor Zoldos has excelled in his full- 
time job as Deputy Fire Chief with the Fairfax 
County Fire and Rescue Department that has 
included international rescue mission deploy-
ments with Virginia Task Force One, Virginia’s 
Urban Search and Rescue Team, to Kenya, 

Turkey, Taiwan, Iran, and Haiti. Most recently, 
he was Task Force Leader of U.S.A. Search 
and Rescue Team One’s response to Japan’s 
catastrophic earthquake and tsunami in 2011. 

Inspired for a career in public service by his 
father, Robert J. Zoldos, who was a volunteer 
firefighter and town council member in Lees-
burg, Virginia, Mayor Zoldos has been an out-
standing team leader in all that he has under-
taken. Upon announcing his run for Mayor on 
February 6, 2012, he stated, ‘‘While I don’t 
covet the title of mayor, I feel the same need 
that many of you have expressed . . . that we 
must keep politics out of our Lovettsville and 
keep the ‘love’ in it.’’ Indeed, as an inspira-
tional team leader for his colleagues in the 
government of Lovettsville and for the resi-
dents of the town, Mayor Zoldos has kept his 
promise to keep Lovettsville ‘‘a wonderful and 
neighborly place in which to live and to own a 
business.’’ 

No one has worked harder than Mayor 
Zoldos in championing town activities and 
events that have brought Lovettsville’s creative 
initiatives regional recognition and have at-
tracted participants from all over the East 
coast. In fact, the Mayor has often been seen 
climbing ladders, moving barrels, acting as 
master of ceremonies, setting up tents, install-
ing decorations and cleaning up trash at the 
close of events. To create a stronger commu-
nity, he also instituted a weekly email known 
as the ‘‘Mayor’s Message,’’ writing more than 
300 weekly messages in his unique conversa-
tional style, in order to keep everyone in-
formed about what was happening in the town 
and the actions taken by the Town Council. 

As Mayor, he has understood that economic 
development is critically important to the en-
hancement of the quality of life of Lovettsville’s 
residents, especially for the ability to provide 
community based services and generate addi-
tional revenue to support the town’s infrastruc-
ture. For this reason, he worked diligently to 
attract and maintain businesses in the town, 
and is deservedly proud of the opening of the 
Lovettsville Town Center during his tenure. 
Mayor Zoldos also advocated the transition 
from outsourcing water and wastewater serv-
ices in the town as well as the development of 
an in-house capability which included the hir-
ing of skilled utility workers to operate and 
manage the town’s water and wastewater 
treatment facilities, that has resulted in consid-
erable cost savings and improved customer 
service for the town’s residents. Mayor Zoldos 
also supported the establishment of 
Lovettsville’s first Fiscal Policy Manual which 
provides professional guidelines for building fi-
nancial reserves to meet future requirements 
and achieve financial stability. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask that you and our col-
leagues join me in thanking Mayor Robert 
‘‘Bob’’ Zoldos II, a gifted leader and public 
servant, as he completes 20 years of extraor-
dinary service to the people of the town of 
Lovettsville and the 10th Congressional Dis-
trict of Virginia. 

f 

HONORING THE CAREER OF JOHN 
RUSSELL DEANE III 

HON. BILL POSEY 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, July 17, 2018 

Mr. POSEY. Mr. Speaker, I want to recog-
nize the service of John Russell Deane III, 
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who has led a distinguished career in support 
of motorsports and the automotive perform-
ance industry. 

Mr. Speaker, I had the pleasure of getting to 
know Russ over the years through my service 
in the Florida State Legislature and a shared 
interest in racing. 

Russ is an accomplished race car driver, 
but I stand here today to highlight his years of 
service as general counsel to the Specialty 
Equipment Market Association (SEMA), the 
National Hot Rod Association (NHRA), and 
many other race sanctioning bodies, which 
benefited Americans like me who are pas-
sionate about cars, racing and protecting our 
rights as enthusiasts. 

While enrolled at Georgetown University 
Law Center, Russ started his career working 
as an aide to U.S. Representative Clark 
MacGregor (R–MN) and then served in var-
ious positions in the Nixon administration, in-
cluding as a White House aide. In 1975, Russ 
left government to enter the private practice of 
law. It was there that he stood up for millions 
of automotive enthusiasts by helping shape 
federal and state laws and regulations to pro-
tect their hobby and the nation’s automotive 
heritage. 

Russ is a leading expert on laws and regu-
lations that apply to motor vehicles and equip-
ment as practiced by the National Highway 
Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA), U.S. 
Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), the 
California Air Resources Board (CARB) and 
other agencies. Russ worked closely with 
NHTSA, EPA and CARB as they established 
rules governing the installation of specialty 
automotive parts that customize and enhance 
vehicle performance. 

Russ played an instrumental role in imple-
menting the Clean Air Act Amendments of 
1977 and in crafting the 1990 revisions. Simi-
larly, one of Russ’ most enduring accomplish-
ments was his role in developing the CARB 
Executive Order program to test and certify 
the emissions performance of specialty auto 
parts sold across the country. He also helped 
shape state inspection programs based on 
testing rather than the mere presence of 
aftermarket parts. 

Russ helped to establish the Congressional 
Automotive Performance and Motorsports 
Caucus, which held its inaugural events in 
1996 over a two-day period at the Smithso-
nian National Museum of American History, on 
the National Mall, and in the halls of Con-
gress. I am proud to have served as co-chair 
of this caucus since 2011, which now has over 
65 members in the U.S. House of Representa-
tives. 

Beyond the automotive world, Russ has 
worked with the U.S. Government, the Amer-
ican Bar Association and many universities to 
help develop democracies in countries such 
as Estonia, Ukraine, Georgia and Afghanistan. 
The Government of Estonia awarded him the 
Order of the White Star, the highest civilian 
honor, for helping the country develop a mar-
ket-based economy after the fall of the Soviet 
Union. 

Russ is a true Renaissance man, with inter-
ests and expertise in areas well outside the 
practice of law. He is a skilled yachtsman, 
pilot, diver, and connoisseur of fine wines and 
cigars. In his spare time, he also races sports 
cars and motorcycles. In 2012, he accom-
plished a longtime goal of setting an SRT-4 
land speed record and being installed as a 

proud member of the Bonneville 200 MPH 
Club. 

I wish Russ Deane all the best in his retire-
ment and thank him for his years of service to 
the automotive hobby and racing community. 

f 

HONORING DR. JEREMY 
REYNALDS 

HON. MICHELLE LUJAN GRISHAM 
OF NEW MEXICO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 17, 2018 

Ms. MICHELLE LUJAN GRISHAM of New 
Mexico. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to honor Dr. 
Jeremy Reynalds, who passed away last week 
at the age of 60. Dr. Reynalds touched so 
many members of our community over the 
years as Founder and Chief Executive Officer 
of Joy Junction, New Mexico’s largest faith- 
based homeless shelter. 

After growing up in England, Dr. Reynalds 
immigrated to the United States in 1978. He 
struggled at first after moving to our country, 
and was homeless for some time. However, 
he turned his difficulties into a positive for the 
community, and founded a coffeehouse in 
Santa Fe that eventually became the city’s 
only facility for the homeless. 

In 1986, Dr. Reynalds moved to Albu-
querque and founded Joy Junction. Today, the 
organization provides assistance to as many 
as 300 people each night and serves more 
than 200,000 meals every year. In addition to 
addressing the physical needs of guests by 
providing food and shelter, the ministry also 
provides counseling programs that tackle their 
emotional and spiritual needs. In the 32 years 
since its founding, Joy Junction has expanded 
to several buildings sitting on over 50 acres, 
including a new 55-room apartment building 
that will soon be completed. 

While serving as CEO of Joy Junction, Dr. 
Reynalds also earned a Master’s Degree in 
Communication from the University of New 
Mexico in Albuquerque and a Ph.D. in Inter-
cultural Education from Biola University in Los 
Angeles. In addition to his work at Joy Junc-
tion, Dr. Reynalds traveled to the Middle East 
to focus on social justice issues in that part of 
the world. He was also a prolific writer who 
authored several books on the topic of home-
lessness. 

Mr. Speaker, I want to extend my heartfelt 
condolences to all of Dr. Reynalds’ loved ones 
including his wife Elma, who has been named 
Interim CEO of Joy Junction. I am confident 
that his organization’s extraordinary work for 
our community will continue for years to come. 

f 

HONORING THE PHI SIGMA PHI 
NATIONAL FRATERNITY 

HON. EVAN H. JENKINS 
OF WEST VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 17, 2018 

Mr. JENKINS of West Virginia. Mr. Speaker, 
I rise today to recognize Phi Sigma Phi Na-
tional Fraternity. Phi Sigma Phi is a national 
social and philanthropic college fraternity with 
chapters in Michigan, Ohio, Pennsylvania, 
Wisconsin, and my home state of West Vir-
ginia. 

The Phi Mu Chapter at Concord University 
in Athens, West Virginia, is one of the Found-
ing Seven Chapters of Phi Sigma Phi. The or-
ganization was founded on the belief that men 
of modest means could form a brotherhood 
and help their communities. Over the last 30 
years, this organization has made its univer-
sities and their communities better places by 
raising countless funds for charitable organiza-
tions, volunteering in the community, and de-
veloping college-aged men into leaders. 

May God bless the members of this organi-
zation as they celebrate their 30th Anniver-
sary. I am thankful for their service to my dis-
trict, the people of West Virginia, and this 
great nation. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. KENNY MARCHANT 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 17, 2018 

Mr. MARCHANT. Mr. Speaker, on Friday, 
July 13, I missed the following votes due to 
needing to attend to a close family member in 
the hospital. 

For Roll Call Vote 327, on the Motion to Re-
commit with Instructions, I would have voted 
‘‘no.’’ 

For Roll Call Vote 328, final passage of the 
Unfunded Mandates Information and Trans-
parency Act, I would have voted ‘‘yes.’’ 

f 

IN HONOR OF THE CONTRIBUTIONS 
OF THE MAY FAMILY FOUNDA-
TION 

HON. BARBARA COMSTOCK 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 17, 2018 

Mrs. COMSTOCK. Mr. Speaker, I rise to 
recognize an extraordinary leader, colleague, 
and dear friend, Delegate Joe T. May, as well 
as his wife Bobby and their two daughters, 
Elaine and Beth. They are honored today for 
their incredible philanthropic contributions to 
Virginia Tech College of Engineering. 

Delegate May’s life and legislative legacy is 
certainly one to be recognized as it is full of 
service to his constituents, commonwealth, 
and country. It was Delegate May’s electrical 
engineering degree from Virginia Tech that 
jumpstarted his long and successful career as 
a businessman, engineer, and dedicated pub-
lic servant. 

Delegate May’s experience as only one of a 
few professional engineers in the entire Gen-
eral Assembly enabled him to play an integral 
role in passing numerous legislative initiates, 
including a bill to establish the House Science 
and Technology Committee, of which he 
would later serve as chair. When I served in 
the House of Delegates with Joe May, I was 
honored to serve on this committee with him. 
He was a trusted and valued colleague to all 
who worked with him. This year, Delegate 
May and his family have gifted his alma mater, 
Virginia Tech College of Engineering, with $5 
million dollars for a pilot program to aid stu-
dents who will be the first generation college 
students. His generous gift will inspire many 
hopeful students to pursue their dreams of a 
successful career, just as Delegate May did. 
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